FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

DISTRICT OFFICIALS

September 30, 2019

OFFICIALS TERM EXPIRATION

Board Members

| Ben West, Secretary | January 2022 |
|-----------------------------|--------------|
| Jimmy Lamb, Member | January 2020 |
| James Clark, Treasurer | January 2020 |
| John Taylor, Chairman | January 2022 |
| Greg Leggett, Vice-chairman | January 2022 |

Manager Keith Segar

Office Manager Jerri Lynn Woods

Attorney Rhett Bullard

TABLE OF CONTENTS

September 30, 2019

| INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT | 1-2 |
|--|-------|
| MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS | 3-7 |
| BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS Statement of Net Position | 8 |
| Statement of Activities | 9 |
| Statement of Net Position – Proprietary Fund | 10 |
| Statement of Revenues, Expenses, and Changes in Fund Net Position - Proprietary Fund | 11-12 |
| Statement of Cash Flows – Proprietary Fund | 13-14 |
| Notes to Financial Statements | 15-31 |
| REQUIRED SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION Schedule of the Proportionate Share of Net Pension Liability – Florida Retirement System and Health Insurance Subsidy Program | 32 |
| Schedule of Contributions – Florida Retirement System and Health Insurance Subsidy Program | 33 |
| COMPLIANCE SECTION Independent Auditor's Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting and on Compliance and Other Matters Based on an Audit of Financial Statements Performed in Accordance with Government Auditing | |
| Standards | 34-35 |
| Schedule of Audit Findings | 36-37 |
| Independent Accountant's Report | 38 |
| Management Letter | 39-43 |
| DISTRICT'S RESPONSE TO AUDIT FINDINGS | 44-45 |

KENNETH M. DANIELS CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANT

107 2nd Ave S.E. Jasper, FL 32052

Phone 386-792-1906 Fax 386-792-1925 kmdcpa@windstream.net

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

Board Members Suwannee Water and Sewer District Suwannee, Florida

Report on the Financial Statements

I have audited the accompanying financial statements of the business-type activities and the major fund of the Suwannee Water and Sewer District (the District), as of and for the year ended September 30, 2019, and the related notes to the financial statements, which collectively comprise the District's basic financial statements as listed in the table of contents.

Management's Responsibility for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of these financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America; this includes the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

Auditor's Responsibility

My responsibility is to express opinions on these financial statements based on my audit. I conducted my audit in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America and the standards applicable to financial audits contained in *Government Auditing Standards*, issued by the Comptroller General of the United States. Those standards require that I plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free from material misstatement.

An audit involves performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. The procedures selected depend on the auditor's judgment, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, the auditor considers internal control relevant to the entity's preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control. Accordingly, I express no such opinion. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements.

I believe that the audit evidence I have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for my audit opinions.

Opinions

In my opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the respective financial position of the business-type activities and each major fund of the Suwannee Water and Sewer District, as of September 30, 2019, and the respective changes in financial position, and, where applicable, cash flows thereof for the year then ended in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Other Matters

Required Supplementary Information

Accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America require that the management's discussion and analysis on pages 3–7 and pension trend information on pages 32 to 33 be presented to supplement the basic financial statements. Such information, although not a part of the basic financial statements, is required by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board, who considers it to be an essential part of financial reporting for placing the basic financial statements in an appropriate operational, economic, or historical context. I have applied certain limited procedures to the required supplementary information in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America, which consisted of inquiries of management about the methods of preparing the information and comparing the information for consistency with management's responses to my inquiries, the basic financial statements, and other knowledge I obtained during my audit of the basic financial statements. I do not express an opinion or provide any assurance on the information because the limited procedures do not provide me with sufficient evidence to express an opinion or provide any assurance.

Other Reporting Required by Government Auditing Standards

In accordance with *Government Auditing Standards*, I have also issued my report dated July 24, 2020, on my consideration of the Suwannee Water and Sewer District's internal control over financial reporting and on my tests of its compliance with certain provisions of laws, regulations, contracts, and grant agreements and other matters. The purpose of that report is to describe the scope of my testing of internal control over financial reporting and compliance and the results of that testing, and not to provide an opinion on internal control over financial reporting or on compliance. That report is an integral part of an audit performed in accordance with *Government Auditing Standards* in considering Suwannee Water and Sewer District's internal control over financial reporting and compliance.

Kenneth M. Daniels

Certified Public Accountant

2 h Dil

July 24, 2020

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION & ANALYSIS

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS

For the Fiscal Year Ended September 30, 2019

Our discussion and analysis of the Suwannee Water and Sewer District's financial performance provides an overview of District's financial activities for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2019. Please read it in conjunction with the District's financial statements, which begin in page 8.

FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS

The District's significant financial accomplishments during the year ended September 30, 2019, were as follows:

The District purchased approximately \$241,000 in grinder pumps in continuing its repairs and upgrades to the water/wastewater utility system.

The District purchased two trucks for \$53,345, to upgrade its fleet of vehicles.

The District completed construction of a 30' x 40'x 16' storage building in May 2019 at a cost of \$36,246. The building is used to secure and store grinder pumps and other supplies.

USING THIS ANNUAL REPORT

This annual report consists of a series of financial statements. The Statement of Net Position and the Statement of Activities provide information about the activities of the District as a whole and present a longer–term view of the District's finances.

Fund financial statements start on page 10. Proprietary fund financial statements offer short and long-term financial information about the activities the District operates like businesses, such as the water and sewer/wastewater departments.

Fund financial statements also report the District's operations in more detail than the government—wide statements by providing information about the District's most significant fund.

The financial statements also include notes that explain some of the information in the financial statements and provide more detailed data.

Reporting the District as a Whole

Our analysis of the District as a whole begins on page 4. The Statement of Net Position and the Statement of Activities on pages 8 and 9 report information about the District as a whole and its activities. These statements include all assets and liabilities using the accrual basis of accounting,

which is similar to the accounting used by most private-sector companies. All of the current year's revenues and expenses are taken into account regardless of when cash is received or paid.

These two statements also report the District's net position and changes in them. The District's net position, the difference between assets and liabilities, is one way to measure the District's financial health, or position. Over time, increases or decreases in the District's net position are an indicator of whether its financial health is improving or deteriorating. Additional other nonfinancial factors such as changes in the area's economic conditions and the condition of the District's capital assets should be considered in assessing the District's overall health.

In the Statement of Net Position and the Statement of Activities, the District's activities are considered business-type: the District charges fees to customers to help it cover the cost of certain utility services it provides. The District's water and sewer/wastewater services are included in the business-type activities.

Reporting the District's Fund

Our analysis of the District's fund (one major) begins on page 6. The fund financial statements begin on page 10 and provide detailed information about the District's Proprietary Fund. A description of the District's Fund is as follows:

Proprietary funds – Services for which the District charges customers a fee is generally reported in proprietary funds. Proprietary funds, like the government-wide statements, provide both longand short-term financial information. The District's Enterprise funds are the same as its business-type activities, but provide more detail and additional information, such as cash flows.

The District as a Whole

As indicated below, the District's net position decreased approximately \$539,000. Depreciation on the District's capital assets and the purchase of grinder pumps (District increased its capitalization policy – pumps are now expensed) was largely responsible for the reduction.

The analysis below focuses on the net position (Table 1) and the changes in net position (Table 2) for both the District's business type activities.

Detailed comments follow the tables and explain the significant changes between the current and prior year.

Table 1 NET POSITION (In Thousands)

| Business-type Activities | | | <u>ıvıtıes</u> |
|--------------------------|-------------|---|-----------------------------|
| | <u>2019</u> | | <u>2018</u> |
| \$ | 1,612 | \$ | 1,698 |
| | 8,587 | | 9,074 |
| | 10,199 | | 10,772 |
| | 84 | | 108 |
| \$ | 10,283 | \$ | 10,880 |
| | \$ | \$\frac{2019}{1,612} \frac{8,587}{10,199} \frac{84}{10,199} | \$ 1,612 \$ 8,587 10,199 84 |

| Other liabilities | \$ 126 | \$ 113 |
|-------------------------------------|--------------|--------------|
| Long term liabilities | 3,214 | 3,299 |
| Total liabilities | 3,340 | 3,412 |
| Deferred inflows of resources | 93 | 79 |
| Net position | <u> </u> | _ |
| Invested in Cap Assets | 5,560 | 5,977 |
| Unrestricted | 1,290 | 1,412 |
| Total net position | 6,850 | 7,389 |
| Total liabilities, deferred inflows | | |
| of resources, and net position | \$ 10,283 | \$ 10,880 |

Explanation of Significant Changes Table 1

Current and other assets decreased due to the purchase and use of grinder pumps (cost of approximately \$1,650 each) and decrease in supplies inventory (grinder pumps). Capital assets, net, decreased due to depreciation on the District's assets in the amount of \$561,005. Total liabilities decreased approximately \$71,500 due to annual debt service totaling \$69,400 and a decrease in the District's pension liability of \$16,052.

Table 2
CHANGES IN NET POSITION
(In Thousands)

| | Business-type Activities | | | | |
|----------------------------------|--------------------------|-------------|----|-------------|--|
| Statement of Activities | | | | | |
| Program revenues | | <u>2019</u> | | <u>2018</u> | |
| Water utility services | \$ | 430 | \$ | 451 | |
| Sewer/wastewater services | | 614 | | 574 | |
| Water/sewer combination services | | - | | - | |
| General revenues | | | | | |
| Interest | | 6 | | 2 | |
| Miscellaneous | | 37 | | 53 | |
| Total revenues | - | 1,087 | | 1,080 | |
| Program expenses | | | | | |
| Water utility services | | 339 | | 364 | |
| Sewer/wastewater services | | 716 | | 578 | |
| Water/sewer combination services | | 571 | | 486 | |
| Total expenses | | 1,626 | | 1,428 | |
| Change in net position | | (539) | | (348) | |
| Beginning net position | | 7,389 | | 7,737 | |
| Ending net position | \$ | 6,850 | \$ | 7,389 | |

Explanation of Significant Changes Table 2

Business-type revenues decreased slightly – less than \$20,000. The average monthly billing decreased approximately forty cents for water and forty-five cents for sewer. The District's sewer/wastewater expenses increased due to the purchase of approximately 150 grinder pumps.

The District's Net Position

The District's net position invested in capital assets decreased due to depreciation of its capital assets. Unrestricted net position decreased due to the decreases in inventory as indicated above.

TABLE 3
CHANGES IN MAJOR FUND'S NET POSITION
(in Thousands)

| Proprietary Fund | | | | | |
|------------------|------|------------|-------------|---------------|---------|
| | Ch | ange in Ne | et Posit | ion: | |
| | Inve | sted in Ca | pital A | ssets | |
| | | | | | Percent |
| <u>2019</u> | 4 | 2018 | <u>\$ C</u> | <u>'hange</u> | Change |
| \$ 5,560 | \$ | 5,977 | \$ | (417) | -7.0% |
| | | | | | |
| Unrestricted | | | | | |
| | | | | | Percent |
| <u>2019</u> | 2 | 2018 | <u>\$ C</u> | <u>'hange</u> | Change |
| \$ 1.290 | \$ | 1.412 | \$ | (122) | -8.6% |

CAPITAL ASSET AND DEBT ADMINISTRATION

At September 30, 2019, the District had \$18.33 million invested in capital assets, including equipment and water and sewer plants. See Table 4 below. There was an increase over the prior year of \$74,000.

The most significant capital additions of 2019 were two vehicles and a storage facility (see financial highlights above).

Table 4
CAPITAL ASSETS (in Thousands)

| | Business-type | | | |
|-----------------------------------|---------------|-------------|--------|-------------|
| | | Activ | vities | |
| | | <u>2019</u> | | <u>2018</u> |
| Land and construction in progress | \$ | 31 | \$ | 46 |
| Plant and equipment | | 1,247 | | 1,194 |
| Water System | | 7,695 | | 7,659 |
| Sewer System | | 9,355 | | 9,355 |
| Total capital assets, gross | \$ | 18,328 | \$ | 18,254 |

Debt

At year-end, the District had \$3.2 million in outstanding debt. A net decrease of approximately \$85,000 from the prior year, due to the District's bond payments (decrease) and pension liability (decrease).

TABLE 5

OUTSTANDING DEBT AT YEAR-END (in Thousands)

| | Business-type <u>Activities</u> | | | | |
|-----------------------|---------------------------------|-------------|----|-------------|--|
| | | | | | |
| | | <u>2019</u> | | <u>2018</u> | |
| Compensated absences | \$ | 5 | \$ | 4 | |
| Revenue bonds payable | | 3,027 | | 3,096 | |
| Pension liability | | 182 | | 199 | |
| Totals | \$ | 3,214 | \$ | 3,299 | |

CURRENTLY KNOWN FACTS

The District's Proprietary Fund budget for the fiscal year 2019-20 budgeted \$998,318 in revenues; water/sewer operating expenses of \$236,000; payroll expense of \$372,057; administrative expense of \$107,300; and loan payments of \$207,389.

CONTACTING THE DISTRICT 'S FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT

This financial report is designed to provide the citizens, customers, and creditors, with a general overview of the District's finances and to show the District's accountability for the funds that it receives.

If you have questions about this report or need additional financial information, contact the District at PO Box 143/825 SE 327 Street, Suwannee, FL 32692.

Keith Segar District Manager

Suwannee, Florida

BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

STATEMENT OF NET POSITION

September 30, 2019

| | ness-type ctivities |
|--|------------------------|
| Assets | |
| Cash | \$ 745,609 |
| Accounts receivable, net | 116,680 |
| Inventory | 80,736 |
| Restricted assets | |
| Cash | 668,975 |
| Capital assets | |
| Land | 30,916 |
| Other capital assets, net of depreciation | 8,556,166 |
| Total capital assets, net | 8,587,082 |
| Total assets | 10,199,082 |
| Deferred outflows of resources | |
| Pensions | 84,789 |
| Total assets and deferred outflows of resources | \$ 10,283,871 |
| | |
| Liabilities | |
| Accounts payable | \$ 13,982 |
| Accrued interest | 11,263 |
| Payroll taxes payable | 145 |
| Employee insurance payable | 1,538 |
| Customer deposits | 99,172 |
| Long-term liabilities | |
| Due within one year | |
| Compensated absences | 4,756 |
| Revenue bonds payable | 73,300 |
| Due in more than one year | |
| Revenue bonds payable | 2,953,800 |
| Pension liability | 182,487 |
| Total liabilities | 3,340,443 |
| Deferred inflows of resources | |
| Deferred revenue - utility billings | 17,621 |
| Pensions | 75,617 |
| Total deferred inflows of resources | 93,238 |
| Net position | |
| Net investment in capital assets | 5,559,982 |
| Unrestricted | 1,290,208 |
| Total net position | 6,850,190 |
| Total liabilities, deferred inflows of resources, and net position | \$ 10,283,871 |

STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES

| | | <u>-</u> | | | Progran | n Revenues | | | _ | |
|----------------------------------|----------|----------------|----------|------------|---------|----------------|----------------|--------|------------|-----------------------|
| | | | | | Oper | rating | Cap | ital | | |
| | | | Ch | arges for | | ts and | Grants | | Net (Exp | ense) Revenue and |
| Functions/Programs | <u>E</u> | <u>xpenses</u> | <u>S</u> | Services . | Contri | <u>butions</u> | <u>Contrib</u> | utions | <u>Cha</u> | inges in Net Position |
| Business type activities | | | | | | | | | | |
| Water utility services | \$ | 339,246 | \$ | 430,106 | \$ | - | \$ | - | \$ | 90,860 |
| Sewer/wastewater services | | 716,315 | | 614,405 | | - | | - | | (101,910) |
| Water/sewer combination services | | 570,980 | | <u>-</u> | | <u> </u> | | | | (570,980) |
| Total business type activities | \$ | 1,626,541 | \$ | 1,044,511 | \$ | <u>-</u> | \$ | | | (582,030) |
| General revenues | | | | | | | | | | |
| Interest | | | | | | | | | | 5,758 |
| Rents | | | | | | | | | | 36,127 |
| Miscellaneous | | | | | | | | | | 723 |
| Total general revenues | | | | | | | | | | 42,608 |
| Change in net position | | | | | | | | | | (539,422) |
| Net position - beginning | | | | | | | | | | 7,389,612 |
| Net position - ending | | | | | | | | | \$ | 6,850,190 |

STATEMENT OF NET POSITION PROPRIETARY FUND

September 30, 2019

| Assets | | |
|---|-------------|-------------|
| Current assets | ¢. | 745 (00 |
| Cash and cash equivalents | \$ | 745,609 |
| Accounts receivable | | 143,513 |
| Accounts receivable - other | | 5,667 |
| Allowance for doubtful accounts | | (32,500) |
| Inventory | | 80,736 |
| Total current assets Noncurrent assets | | 943,025 |
| Restricted assets | | |
| | | 406,898 |
| Cash - certificates of deposit Cash | | 262,077 |
| Total restricted assets | | 668,975 |
| Capital assets | | 000,773 |
| Land | | 30,916 |
| Water plant | | 7,695,088 |
| Sewage treatment plant | | 9,354,687 |
| Equipment | | 1,247,678 |
| Accumulated depreciation | | (9,741,287) |
| Total capital assets | - | 8,587,082 |
| Total noncurrent assets | | 9,256,057 |
| Total assets | | 10,199,082 |
| Deferred outflows of resources | | 10,177,002 |
| Pensions | | 84,789 |
| Total assets and deferred outflows of resources | \$ | 10,283,871 |
| Total assets and deferred outflows of resources | Ψ | 10,203,071 |
| Liabilities | | |
| Current liabilities | | |
| Accounts payable | \$ | 13,982 |
| Accrued interest | | 11,263 |
| Accrued leave | | 4,756 |
| Payroll taxes payable | | 145 |
| Health insurance payable | | 1,538 |
| Customer deposits | | 99,172 |
| Revenue bonds payable, current portion | | 73,300 |
| Total current liabilities | | 204,156 |
| Noncurrent liabilities | | |
| Revenue bonds payable | | 2,953,800 |
| Pension liability | | 182,487 |
| Total noncurrent liabilities | | 3,136,287 |
| Total liabilities | | 3,340,443 |
| Deferred inflows of resources | | |
| Deferred revenue - utility billings | | 17,621 |
| Pensions | | 75,617 |
| Total deferred inflows of resources | | 93,238 |
| Net position | | |
| Invested in capital assets, net of related debt | | 5,559,982 |
| Unrestricted | | 1,290,208 |
| Total net position | | 6,850,190 |
| Total liabilities, deferred inflows of resources, | | 40.00.5=: |
| and net position | \$ | 10,283,871 |
| | | |

STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENSES, AND CHANGES IN FUND NET POSITION PROPRIETARY FUND

| Operating revenues | | |
|--|----|-----------|
| Charges for services | | |
| Water | \$ | 416,892 |
| Sewer | Ψ | 595,528 |
| Miscellaneous (late, customer, and convenience fees) | | 32,091 |
| Total operating revenues | - | 1,044,511 |
| Total operating revenues | | 1,044,511 |
| Operating expenses | | |
| Water utility services | | |
| Operating expenses | | |
| Professional services | | 974 |
| Other services | | 5,120 |
| Utilities | | 17,642 |
| Repair & maintenance | | 1,751 |
| Operating supplies | | 22,099 |
| Depreciation | | 291,660 |
| Total water utility services | | 339,246 |
| Sewer/wastewater services | | |
| Operating expenses | | |
| Professional services | | 12,586 |
| Utilities | | 24,936 |
| Repair & maintenance | | 247,878 |
| Operating supplies | | 24,464 |
| Depreciation | | 269,345 |
| Total sewer/wastewater services | | 579,209 |
| Water-sewer combination services | | |
| Personal services | | |
| Salaries | | 206,610 |
| Overtime pay | | 7,162 |
| Compensated leave | | 4,381 |
| Fica taxes | | 17,029 |
| Retirement contributions | | 34,259 |
| Life and health insurance | | 88,659 |
| Workers compensation | | 5,481 |
| Unemployment | | 50 |
| Total personnel services | | 363,631 |
| Operating expenses | | |
| Professional services | | 58,378 |
| Accounting & auditing | | 13,533 |
| Other services | | 2,391 |
| Travel | | 2,656 |
| Communication services | | 14,008 |
| Postage | | 4,499 |
| Insurance | | 46,266 |
| Repair & maintenance | | 21,472 |
| Other current charges | | 14,222 |
| Office supplies | | 4,174 |
| Operating supplies | | 23,716 |
| Books, publications, memberships | | 1,802 |
| Training | | 232 |
| Total operating expenses | | 207,349 |
| Total water-sewer combination services | | 570,980 |
| Total operating expenses | | 1,489,435 |
| | | |

STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENSES, AND CHANGES IN FUND NET POSITION PROPRIETARY FUND

| Operating income (loss) | \$ (444,924) |
|---------------------------------------|--------------|
| Nonoperating revenues (expenses) | |
| Interest earnings | 5,758 |
| Rents | 36,127 |
| Other | 723 |
| Interest expense | (137,106) |
| Total nonoperating revenues (expense) | (94,498) |
| Change in net position | (539,422) |
| Net position - beginning | 7,389,612 |
| Net position - ending | \$ 6,850,190 |

STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS PROPRIETARY FUND

| Cash flows from operating activities | | |
|--|----|-----------|
| Cash received from customers and users | \$ | 1,041,266 |
| Cash payments for employees and benefits | | (344,191) |
| Cash payments for goods and services | - | (510,633) |
| Net cash provided by (used for) operating activities | | 186,442 |
| Cash flows from noncapital financing activities | | |
| Rents | | 36,127 |
| Other | | 723 |
| Net cash provided by (used for) noncapital financing activities | | 36,850 |
| Cash flows from capital and related financing activities | | |
| Interest and other debt service costs paid | | (137,364) |
| Purchases of capital assets | | (74,234) |
| Payment of long-term debt | - | (69,400) |
| Net cash provided by (used for) capital and related financing activities | | (280,998) |
| Cash flows from investing activities | | |
| Interest revenue | | 5,758 |
| Purchases of certificates of deposit | | (5,310) |
| Net cash provided by (used for) investing activities | | 448 |
| Net increase (decrease) in cash | | (57,258) |
| Cash and cash equivalents - beginning | | 1,064,944 |
| Cash and cash equivalents - ending | \$ | 1,007,686 |
| Reconciliation of operating loss to net cash provided | | |
| by operating activities | | |
| Operating income (loss) | \$ | (444,924) |
| Adjustments to reconcile operating income (loss) to net cash | | |
| provided by operating activities | | |
| Depreciation | | 561,005 |
| Changes in assets and liabilities | | |
| Decrease (increase) in | | |
| Accounts receivable, net | | (10,303) |
| Inventory | | 44,941 |
| Deferred outflows of resources - pensions | | 23,631 |
| Increase (decrease) in | | 23,031 |
| Accounts payable | | 9,225 |
| Accrued leave | | 669 |
| Taxes payable | | 48 |
| Deposits | | 4,246 |
| Deferred revenue | | 2,812 |
| Pension liability | | (16,052) |
| Deferred inflows of resources - pensions | | 11,144 |
| Total adjustments | | 631,366 |
| Net cash provided by (used for) operating activities | \$ | 186,442 |
| Noncash transactions | \$ | |
| | | |

STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS PROPRIETARY FUND

For the Year Ended September 30, 2019

Reconciliation of cash reported on statement of net position to cash reported on the statement of cash flows:

| Per the statement of net position Cash and cash equivalents | \$ 745,609 |
|--|-----------------|
| Restricted assets | , |
| Cash - certificates of deposit | 406,898 |
| Cash | 262,077 |
| Total cash | 1,414,584 |
| Less certificates of deposit | |
| Debt service | (406,898) |
| Cash reported on the statement of cash flows | \$ 1,007,686 |

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

September 30, 2019

NOTE 1. – Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

The Suwannee Water and Sewer District is a dependent special district established under Dixie County Ordinance 94-04, adopted May 5, 1994, to provide the community of Suwannee, Florida, with adequate water and sewer systems. The District is managed by a five-member elected Board which is governed by the Florida Constitution, Statutes, Administrative Code and its own ordinances.

The District's financial statements are prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP). The Government Accounting Standards Board (GASB) is responsible for establishing GAAP for state and local governments through its pronouncements (Statements and Interpretations). The more significant accounting policies used by the District are discussed below.

A. Reporting Entity

These financial statements present only the Suwannee Water and Sewer District. As defined by GASBS No. 14, component units are legally separate entities that are to be included in the District's reporting entity because of the significance of the operating or financial relationships with the District. For the purpose of the District's basic financial statements, the reporting entity consists of those functions and activities administered directly by the District.

For the year ended September 30, 2019, there were no other entities to consider for inclusion as a component unit within the District's reporting entity.

B. Basis of Presentation, Basis of Accounting

Basis of Presentation

Government-wide Statements: The statement of net assets and the statement of activities display information about the primary government (the District). These statements include the financial activities of the overall government, except for fiduciary funds and component units that are fiduciary in nature, if applicable. All District activities are considered business-type.

In the government-wide statement of net assets, the business-type activities are presented on a consolidated basis by column and are reported on a full accrual, economic resource basis, which recognizes all long-term assets and receivables as well as long-term debt and obligations. The District's net position is reported in three parts: invested in capital assets, net of related debt; restricted net position; and unrestricted net position.

The statement of activities presents a comparison, reporting the gross and net costs, between direct expenses and program revenues for the District's different business-type activities.

Direct expenses are those that are specifically associated with a program or function and, therefore, are clearly identifiable to a particular function. There are no indirect expense allocations and, therefore, none have been reversed for the statement of activities.

Program revenues include (a) fees, fines, and charges paid by the recipients of goods or services offered by the programs and (b) grants and contributions that are restricted to meeting the operational or capital requirements of a particular program. Revenues that are not classified as program revenues, including all taxes, are presented as general revenues.

Fund Financial Statements: The fund financial statements provide information about the District's Proprietary Fund and focus on the determination of financial position and changes in financial position rather than upon net income.

The emphasis of fund financial statements is on the District's one major enterprise fund.

Proprietary fund operating revenues, such as charges for services, result from exchange transactions associated with the principal activity of the fund. Exchange transactions are those in which each party receives and gives up essentially equal values. Nonoperating revenues, such as subsidies and investment earnings, result from nonexchange transactions or ancillary activities.

The focus of the proprietary fund measurement is upon determination of operating income, changes in net position, and cash flows. The generally accepted accounting principles applicable are those similar to businesses in the private sector. Proprietary fund operating revenues consist only of those resulting directly from the provision of the service provided. Nonoperating revenues represent all other receipts.

The District reports the following major enterprise fund:

Water and Sewer Utility Fund - this fund accounts for the operation, maintenance, and development of the District's water and sewer services.

Measurement Focus, Basis of Accounting

Government-wide and Proprietary Fund Financial Statements: The government-wide and proprietary fund financial statements are reported using the economic resources measurement focus or accrual basis of accounting. Revenues are recorded when earned and expenses are recorded at the time liabilities are incurred, regardless of when the related cash flows take place. Nonexchange transactions, in which the District gives (or receives) value without directly receiving (or giving) equal value in exchange, include grants, entitlements, and donations.

C. Assets, Liabilities Deferred Outflows/Inflows of Resources, and Net Position

Deposits

The District maintains one operating account for its water and sewer/waste water activities. All other deposit accounts are unique to the intended purpose (customer deposits and debt reserve), and the interest earnings are attributed to the operating fund.

Cash and Cash Equivalents

For purposes of the Enterprise Fund's Statement of Cash Flows, the District has defined cash and cash equivalents to include cash on hand, demand deposits, and certain certificates of deposit with original maturities of three months or less.

Inventories

Inventories are valued at cost, which approximates market, using the first-in/first-out (FIFO) method. The enterprise fund uses the purchase method for accounting for the inventory.

Capital Assets

Capital assets purchased are reported at historical cost. Contributed assets are reported at fair market value as of the date received. Additions, improvements, and other capital outlays that significantly extend the useful life of an asset are capitalized. Costs incurred for repairs and maintenance are expensed as incurred.

Depreciation on all assets is provided on the straight-line basis over their estimated useful lives. Estimated useful lives and the asset category's capitalization threshold are as follows:

| | | Capitalization |
|-----------------------------|--------------------|------------------|
| | <u>Useful Life</u> | Threshold |
| Buildings | 15-35 years | \$5,000 |
| Infrastructure/improvements | 10-40 years | 5,000 |
| Equipment | 5-15 years | 5,000 |
| Vehicles | 5 years | 5,000 |

Pensions

In the government-wide and fund statement of net position, liabilities are recognized for the District's proportionate share of each pension plan's net pension liability. For purposes of measuring the net pension liability, deferred outflows of resources and deferred inflows of resources related to pensions, and pension expense, information about the fiduciary net position of the Florida Retirement System (FRS) defined benefit plan and the Health Insurance Subsidy (HIS) defined benefit plan and additions to/deductions from the FRS's and the HIS's fiduciary net position have been determined on the same basis as they are reported by the FRS and the HIS

plans. For this purpose, benefit payments (including refunds of employee contributions) are recognized when due and payable in accordance with benefit terms. Investments are reported at fair value.

The District's retirement plans and related amounts are described in a subsequent note.

Compensated Absences

Compensated absences are absences for which employees will be paid, such as paid time off. A liability for compensated absences that are attributable to services already rendered and that are not contingent on a specific event that is outside the control of the District and its employees are accrued as employees earn the rights to the benefits. Compensated absences that relate to future services or that are contingent on a specific event that is outside the control of the District and its employees are accounted for in the period in which such services are rendered or such events take place. The calculation for the accrued paid time off is based upon the hourly balances and the employee's rate of pay at year-end.

Deferred Outflows/Inflows of Resources

In addition to assets, the statement of net position reports a separate section for deferred outflows of resources. This separate financial statement element, deferred outflows of resources, represents a consumption of net position that applies to a future period(s) and so will not be recognized as an outflow of resources (expense/expenditure) until then. The District only has one item(s) that qualifies for reporting in this category. The deferred outflows of resources related to pensions are discussed in a subsequent note.

In addition to liabilities, the statement of net position reports a separate section for deferred inflows of resources. This separate financial statement element, deferred inflows of resources, represents an acquisition of net position that applies to a future period(s) and so will not be recognized as an inflow of resources (revenue) until that time. The District has two items that qualifies for reporting in this category. The deferred outflows of resources related to pensions are discussed in a subsequent note; the second category represents utility fees paid in advance of their due date. These amounts are deferred and recognized as an inflow of resources in the period that the amounts become available.

Net Position/Restricted-Unrestricted Resources

The District periodically funds outlays for a particular purpose from both restricted (e.g., restricted bond or grant proceeds) and unrestricted resources. To calculate the amounts to report as restricted net position and unrestricted net position in the government-wide and proprietary fund financial statements, a flow assumption must be made about the order in which the resources are considered to be applied. Consequently, it is the District's policy to consider restricted net position to have been depleted before unrestricted net position is applied.

Restricted Assets

The District is required by loan agreement to establish and maintain prescribed amounts of resources (consisting of certificates of deposit) that can only be used to accumulate and pay for the subsequent year's debt service. Deposits placed by utility customers require that cash be restricted in the deposit amounts. The restricted amounts at year-end are as follows:

| | <u>Amount</u> |
|----------------------|---------------|
| Debt service reserve | \$ 562,889 |
| Customer deposits | 106,086 |
| Total | \$ 668,975 |

NOTE 2. Deposits

Pursuant to Section 218.415(17), *Florida Statutes*, the District is authorized to invest surplus public funds in:

- (a) The Local Government Surplus Funds Trust Fund, or any intergovernmental investment pool authorized pursuant to the Florida Inter-local Cooperation Act of 1969, as provided in s. 163.01.
- (b) Securities and Exchange Commission registered money market funds with the highest credit quality rating from a nationally recognized rating agency.
- (c) Interest-bearing time deposits or savings accounts in qualified public depositories, as defined in s. 280.02.
- (d) Direct obligations of the U.S. Treasury.

At September 30, 2019, the District's deposits held in Qualified Public Depositories totaled \$1,414,584. Of this balance, \$250,000 was covered by federal depository insurance. The remainder of \$1,164,584 is insured through the Bureau of Collateral Management, Division of Treasury, Department of Financial Services under *Florida Statutes* Chapter 280.

GASBS No. 9 provides that generally only investments with an original maturity of less than three months or less are cash equivalents. Therefore, on the Proprietary Funds' Statement of Cash Flows, the certificates of deposit with maturities of greater than three months are deemed investments. However, per GASBS No. 3, for disclosure purposes, the amounts are considered deposits (cash) and are included in the amounts above.

The District had no investments other than Certificates of Deposit (CDs) at September 30, 2019.

The District's CDs at September 30, 2019, were as follows:

| Qualified Public Depository | Balance/Fa | <u>ir Value</u> | Rate | <u>Term</u> | Maturity |
|--------------------------------|------------|-----------------|-------|-------------|-----------------|
| Drummond Community Bank | \$ | 43,696 | 2.40% | 24 months | 12/02/19 |
| Drummond Community Bank | | 36,298 | 2.40% | 24 months | 10/25/19 |
| Drummond Community Bank | | 103,702 | 2.40% | 24 months | 01/03/20 |
| Drummond Community Bank | | 223,202 | 2.40% | 24 months | 01/03/20 |
| Total certificates of deposit | \$ | 406,898 | | | |

NOTE 3. Receivables

At September 30, 2019, the District was owed \$143,513 for billed services provided and \$5,667 for insurance covered damage. The amounts and established allowances for uncollectible accounts are indicated below:

| | Accounts |
|---------------------------------|---------------|
| Gross accounts receivable | \$ 143,513 |
| Other receivables | 5,667 |
| Allowance for doubtful accounts | (32,500) |
| Net accounts receivable | \$ 116,680 |

NOTE 4. Capital Assets

Capital asset activity for the year ended September 30, 2019, was as follows:

| Dusings type estivities |] | Beginning | | dditions | Da | lations | | ding |
|--|----|----------------|----------|------------------|----|----------|-------|-------------|
| Business-type activities | | <u>Balance</u> | <u>P</u> | <u>additions</u> | De | eletions | Dai | <u>ance</u> |
| Capital assets not being depreciated | | | | | | | | |
| Land | \$ | 30,916 | \$ | - | \$ | - | \$ | 30,916 |
| Construction in progress | | 15,356 | | 20,890 | | 36,246 | | |
| Total capital assets not being depreciated | | 46,272 | | 20,890 | | 36,246 | | 30,916 |
| Other capital assets | | | | | | | | |
| Plant and equipment | | 1,194,334 | | 53,344 | | - | 1, | 247,678 |
| Water System | | 7,658,842 | | 36,246 | | - | 7, | 695,088 |
| Sewer System | | 9,354,687 | | <u> </u> | | <u>-</u> | 9, | 354,687 |
| Total other capital assets | | 18,207,863 | | 89,590 | | | 18, | 297,453 |
| Less accumulated depreciation for | | | | | | | | |
| Plant and equipment | | 640,793 | | 52,340 | | - | | 693,133 |
| Water System | | 2,987,522 | | 265,490 | | - | 3, | 253,012 |
| Sewer System | | 5,551,967 | | 243,175 | | <u> </u> | 5, | 795,142 |
| Total accumulated depreciation | | 9,180,282 | | 561,005 | | <u> </u> | 9, | 741,287 |
| Other capital assets, net | | 9,027,581 | | (471,415) | | | 8, | 556,166 |
| Business-type activities capital assets, net | \$ | 9,073,853 | \$ | (450,525) | \$ | 36,246 | \$ 8, | 587,082 |

Depreciation expense was charged the various functions as follows:

| Business-type activities | | |
|----------------------------|-----|---------|
| Water utility services | \$ | 291,660 |
| Sewer/wastewater services | | 269,345 |
| Total physical environment | _\$ | 561,005 |

NOTE 5. Long-term Obligations

Revenue bonds payable

The District has the following revenue bonds payable at September 30, 2019:

A. Series 2007 issued September 26, 2007, in the amount of \$1,400,000. Forty annual payments average \$73,181, and include interest of 4.25%

B. Series 2011 issued January 27, 2011, in the amount of \$1,134,000. Forty annual payments average \$59,504, including interest of 4.375%.

C. Series 1996 issued September 4, 1996, in the amount of \$750,000. Thirty-eight annual payments average \$41,609, including interest of 4.50%

D. Series 1996A issued July 17, 1996, in the amount of \$554,000. Forty annual payments average \$32,369, including interest of 5.125%

The above bonds are secured by the gross revenues from the combined water and sewer/waste water systems. The bonds mature annually on September 1.

A sinking fund is required by the bond ordinances to accumulate funds to meet principal and interest payments. Monthly deposits of one-twelfth of the annual payment are required. Within the sinking fund, a reserve account is also to be established and requires funding over a ten-year period of a "monthly reserve deposit amount" equal to $1/120^{th}$ of the "maximum bond service requirement" or \$209,921. Funding of the reserve may cease when the maximum bond service requirement is equaled or exceeded.

At September 30, 2019, \$562,889 was held in the sinking funds for debt service and reserve purposes exceeding the required amount.

The District incurred interest expense of \$137,106 on the above revenue bonds during the year ending September 30, 2019. The amount is included in the direct expense of the Town's Water and Sewer/waste water Department.

Debt service requirements on long-term debt at September 30, 2019, are as follows:

| | Series | 2007 | | <u>Series 2011</u> | | | <u>Series 1996</u> | | | Series 1996A | | | <u>Total</u> | | | | | | | |
|-----------|-----------------|------|----------|--------------------|----------|----|--------------------|----|----------|--------------|---------------------|----|--------------|------------|----------|----------|---------------------|-----------|----------|--|
| | Principal | | Interest | P | rincipal | | Interest | | Interest | | Principal Principal | | Interest | | rincipal | Interest | Principal Principal | | Interest | |
| 2020 | \$ 22,800 | \$ | 50,367 | \$ | 16,000 | \$ | 43,706 | \$ | 19,500 | \$ | 21,960 | \$ | 15,000 | \$ 18,194 | \$ | 73,300 | \$ | 134,227 | | |
| 2021 | 23,800 | | 49,398 | | 16,000 | | 43,006 | | 20,500 | | 21,083 | | 15,000 | 17,425 | | 75,300 | | 130,912 | | |
| 2022 | 24,800 | | 48,386 | | 17,000 | | 42,306 | | 21,000 | | 20,160 | | 16,000 | 16,656 | | 78,800 | | 127,509 | | |
| 2023 | 25,900 | | 47,332 | | 18,000 | | 41,563 | | 22,000 | | 19,215 | | 17,000 | 15,836 | | 82,900 | | 123,946 | | |
| 2024 | 26,900 | | 46,232 | | 19,000 | | 40,775 | | 23,000 | | 18,225 | | 18,000 | 14,965 | | 86,900 | | 120,197 | | |
| 2025-2029 | 152,900 | | 212,985 | | 106,000 | | 190,794 | | 133,500 | | 74,610 | | 106,000 | 59,963 | | 498,400 | | 538,351 | | |
| 2030-2034 | 188,400 | | 177,603 | | 132,000 | | 165,550 | | 170,000 | | 41,333 | | 136,000 | 29,725 | | 626,400 | | 414,211 | | |
| 2035-2039 | 231,900 | | 134,024 | | 164,000 | | 133,963 | | 78,500 | | 5,333 | | 32,000 | 1,640 | | 506,400 | | 274,959 | | |
| 2040-2044 | 285,600 | | 80,368 | | 203,000 | | 94,763 | | - | | - | | - | - | | 488,600 | | 175,130 | | |
| 2045-2049 | 202,100 | | 17,417 | | 251,000 | | 46,375 | | - | | - | | - | - | | 453,100 | | 63,792 | | |
| 2050 | | | | | 57,000 | | 2,494 | | | | | | | | | 57,000 | | 2,494 | | |
| | \$ 1,185,100 | \$ | 864,110 | \$ | 999,000 | \$ | 845,294 | \$ | 488,000 | \$ | 221,918 | \$ | 355,000 | \$ 174,404 | \$3, | 027,100 | \$ 2 | 2,105,725 | | |

Pledged future revenues for the loan above are as follows:

Pledge Future Revenues:

Collateralized Debt - Revenue Bonds

Current fiscal year pledged revenue

Pledged revenue required for future principal and interest on existing note payable \$3,027,100

Term of commitment fiscal year ending September 30, 2019 31 years

Percentage of gross water/sewer system revenue pledged 100%

Current fiscal year principal and interest paid \$206,764

Long-term debt activity for the year ended September 30, 2019, was as follows:

| , | , | , | , | | | | within |
|-----------------------|--------------|--------------|----|------------|----|-----------|--------------|
| | 10/1/2018 | Additions | | Deductions | 9 | 9/30/2019 | One Year |
| Revenue bonds | \$ 3,096,500 | \$ - | \$ | 69,400 | \$ | 3,027,100 | \$ 73,300 |
| Compensated absences | 4,087 | 9,649 | | 8,980 | | 4,756 | 4,756 |
| Net pension liability | 198,539 | 15,537 | | 31,589 | | 182,487 | <u>-</u> |
| Totals | \$ 3,299,126 | \$ 25,186 | \$ | 109,969 | \$ | 3,214,343 | \$ 78,056 |

\$1,044,511

Amounts due

NOTE 6. Risk Management

The District is exposed to various risks of loss related to torts; theft of, damage to, and destruction of assets; errors and omissions; injuries to employees; and natural disasters. The District carries commercial insurance to mitigate the risk of property loss or other liabilities. Settled claims resulting from these risks have not exceeded commercial insurance coverage in any of the past three fiscal years.

NOTE 7. Florida Retirement System (FRS) - Defined Benefit Pension Plan

General Information

The FRS was created in Chapter 121, *Florida Statutes*, to provide a defined benefit pension plan for participating public employees. The FRS was amended in 1998 to add the Deferred Retirement Option Program under the defined benefit plan and amended in 2000 to provide a defined contribution plan alternative to the defined benefit plan for FRS members effective July 1, 2002. This integrated defined contribution pension plan is the FRS Investment Plan. Chapter 112, *Florida Statutes*, established the Retiree Health Insurance Subsidy (HIS) Program, a cost-sharing multiple-employer defined benefit pension plan, to assist retired members of any State-administered retirement system in paying the costs of health insurance.

Essentially all regular employees of the District are eligible to enroll as members of the State-administered FRS. Provisions relating to the FRS are established by Chapters 121 and 122, *Florida Statutes*; Chapter 112, Part IV, *Florida Statutes*; Chapter 238, *Florida Statutes*; and FRS Rules, Chapter 60S, *Florida Administrative Code*; wherein eligibility, contributions, and benefits are defined and described in detail. Such provisions may be amended at any time by further action from the Florida Legislature.

The FRS is a single retirement system administered by the Florida Department of Management Services, Division of Retirement, and consists of the two cost-sharing, multiple-employer defined benefit plans and other nonintegrated programs. A comprehensive annual financial report of the FRS, which includes its financial statements, required supplementary information, actuarial report, and other relevant information, is available from the Florida Department of Management Services' Web site.

The District's pension expense, FRS (\$11,836) and HIS (\$4,2126), totaled (\$16,052) for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2019.

FRS Pension Plan:

<u>Plan Description:</u> The FRS Pension Plan (Plan) is a cost-sharing multiple-employer defined benefit pension plan, with a Deferred Retirement Option Program (DROP) for eligible employees. The general classes of membership are as follows:

Regular Class – Members of the FRS who do not qualify for membership in the other classes.

Elected County Officers Class – Members who hold specified elective offices in local government.

Senior Management Service Class (SMSC) – Members in senior management level positions.

Special Risk Class – Members who are employed as law enforcement officers and meet the criteria to qualify for this class

Employees enrolled in the Plan prior to July 1, 2011, vest at 6 years of creditable service and employees enrolled in the Plan on or after July 1, 2011, vest at 8 years of creditable service. All vested members, enrolled prior to July 1, 2011, are eligible for normal retirement benefits at age 62 or at any age after 30 years of service except for members classified as special risk that are eligible for normal retirement benefits at age 55 or at any age after 25 years of service.

All members enrolled in the Plan on or after July 1, 2011, once vested, are eligible for normal retirement benefits at age 65 or any time after 33 years of creditable service except for members classified as special risk that are eligible for normal retirement benefits at age 60 or at any age after 30 years of service.

Employees enrolled in the Plan may include up to 4 years of credit for military service toward creditable service. The Plan also includes an early retirement provision; however, there is a benefit reduction for each year a member retires before his or her normal retirement date. The Plan provides retirement, disability, death benefits, and annual cost-of-living adjustments to eligible participants.

DROP, subject to provisions of Section 121.091, *Florida Statutes*, permits employees eligible for normal retirement under the Plan to defer receipt of monthly benefit payments while continuing

employment with an FRS participating employer. An employee may participate in DROP for a period not to exceed 60 months after electing to participate, except that certain instructional personnel may participate for up to 96 months.

During the period of DROP participation, deferred monthly benefits are held in the FRS Trust Fund and accrue interest. The net pension liability does not include amounts for DROP participants, as these members are considered retired and are not accruing additional pension benefits.

Benefits Provided: Benefits under the Plan are computed on the basis of age and/or years of service, average final compensation, and service credit. Credit for each year of service is expressed as a percentage of the average final compensation. For members initially enrolled before July 1, 2011, the average final compensation is the average of the 5 highest fiscal years' earnings; for members initially enrolled on or after July 1, 2011, the average final compensation is the average of the 8 highest fiscal years' earnings. The total percentage value of the benefit received is determined by calculating the total value of all service, which is based on the retirement class to which the member belonged when the service credit was earned. Members are eligible for in-line-of-duty or regular disability and survivors' benefits. The following chart shows the percentage value for each year of service credit earned:

| Class, Initial Enrollment, and Retirement Age/Years of Service | % Value |
|---|---------|
| Regular Class members initially enrolled before July 1, 2011 | |
| Retirement up to age 62 or up to 30 years of service | 1.60 |
| Retirement at age 63 or with 31 years of service | 1.63 |
| Retirement at age 64 or with 32 years of service | 1.65 |
| Retirement at age 65 or with 33 or more years of service | 1.68 |
| Regular Class members initially enrolled on or after July 1, 2011 | |
| Retirement up to age 65 or up to 33 years of service | 1.60 |
| Retirement at age 66 or with 34 years of service | 1.63 |
| Retirement at age 67 or with 35 years of service | 1.65 |
| Retirement at age 68 or with 36 or more years of service | 1.68 |
| Elected County Officers | 3.00 |
| Senior Management Service Class | 2.00 |
| Special Risk Regular | |
| Service from December 1, 1970, through September 30, 1974 | 2.00 |
| Service on and after October 1, 1974 | 3.00 |

As provided in Section 121.101, *Florida Statutes*, if the member is initially enrolled in the FRS before July 1, 2011, and all service credit was accrued before July 1, 2011, the annual cost-of-living adjustment is 3 percent per year. If the member is initially enrolled before July 1, 2011, and has service credit on or after July 1, 2011, there is an individually calculated cost-of-living adjustment.

The annual cost-of-living adjustment is a proportion of 3 percent determined by dividing the sum of the pre-July 2011 service credit by the total service credit at retirement multiplied by 3

percent. Plan members initially enrolled on or after July 1, 2011, will not have a cost-of-living adjustment after retirement.

<u>Contributions</u>: The Florida Legislature establishes contribution rates for participating employers and employees. Contribution rates during the 2018-19 fiscal year were as follows:

| | Percent of | Total | |
|---|-----------------|--------------|-------------------|
| Class | <u>Employee</u> | Employer (1) | Contribution Rate |
| FRS, Regular | 3.00% | 6.54% | 9.54% |
| FRS, Elected County Officers | 3.00% | 46.98% | 49.98% |
| FRS, Senior Management Service | 3.00% | 22.34% | 25.34% |
| FRS, Special Risk Regular | 3.00% | 22.78% | 25.78% |
| FRS, Special Risk Administrative | 3.00% | 33.26% | 36.26% |
| DROP - Applicable to member from all of the | | | |
| above classes | 0.00% | 12.37% | 12.37% |

Notes

The District's contributions, including employee contributions, to the Plan totaled \$13,421 for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2019.

Pension Liabilities, Pension Expense, and Deferred Outflows of Resources and Deferred Inflows of Resources Related to Pensions: At September 30, 2019, the District reported a liability of \$119,722 for its proportionate share of the Plan's net pension liability. The net pension liability was measured as of June 30, 2019, and the total pension liability used to calculate the net pension liability was determined by an actuarial valuation as of June 30, 2019. The District's proportionate share of the net pension liability was based on the District's 2018-19 fiscal year contributions relative to the 2018-19 fiscal year contributions of all participating members. At June 30, 2019, the District's proportionate share was .000347781 percent, which was a decrease of .00008916 percent from its proportionate share of .000436941 percent measured as of June 30, 2018.

For the fiscal year ended September 30, 2019, the District recognized pension expense of (\$11,836). In addition, the District reported deferred outflows of resources and deferred inflows of resources related to pensions from the following sources:

| | Deferred outflows | | Deferred inflows |
|--|-------------------|------------|------------------|
| <u>Description</u> | of resources | | of resources |
| Changes in assumptions | \$ 7,10 | 4 | \$ 74 |
| Changes in proportion and differences between District's | 30,76 | 3 | - |
| FRS contributions and proportionate share of contributions | | | |
| Difference between expected and actual experience | 23,51 | 5 | 30,143 |
| Net difference between projected and actual | | | |
| earnings on FRS pension plan investments | 4,25 | 2 | 24,000 |
| City FRS contributions subsequent to the | | | |
| measurement date | 2,29 | <u>4</u> _ | <u>-</u> |
| Total | \$ 67,92 | 8 | \$ 54,217 |

^{1.} Rates include the normal cost and unfunded liability contributions but do not include the 1.66 percent contribution for the Retiree Health Insurance Subsidy and the fee of 0.06 percent for administration of the FRS Investment Plan and provision of educational tools for both plans.

The deferred outflows of resources related to pensions, totaling \$2,294, resulting from District contributions to the Plan subsequent to the measurement date, will be recognized as a reduction of the net pension liability in the fiscal year ended September 30, 2019. Other amounts reported as deferred outflows of resources and deferred inflows of resources related to pensions will be recognized in pension expense as follows:

| Fiscal year ending September 30, | <u>Amount</u> | |
|----------------------------------|---------------|---------|
| 2020 | \$ | (2,807) |
| 2021 | | (2,807) |
| 2022 | | (2,807) |
| 2023 | | (2,807) |
| 2024 | | (2,807) |
| Thereafter | | (1,123) |

<u>Actuarial Assumptions</u>: The total pension liability in the June 30, 2019, actuarial valuation was determined using the following actuarial assumptions, applied to all periods included in the measurement:

Inflation 2.60 percent

Salary increases 3.25 percent, average, including inflation

Investment rate of return 6.90 percent

Mortality rates were based on the PUB-2010 base table, projected generationally with Scale MP-2018.

The actuarial assumptions used were developed as of a June 30, 2019, measurement date and are based on an actuarial valuation date of June 30, 2019. Valuations are performed annually.

The long-term expected rate of return on pension plan investments was not based on historical returns, but instead is based on a forward-looking capital market economic model. The allocation policy's description of each asset class was used to map the target allocation to the asset classes shown below. Each asset class assumption is based on a consistent set of underlying assumptions and includes an adjustment for the inflation assumption. The target allocation and best estimates of arithmetic and geometric real rates of return for each major asset class are summarized in the following table:

| | | | Compound | |
|--------------------------|----------------|------------|-------------|------------------|
| | | Annual | Annual | |
| | Target | Arithmetic | (Geometric) | Standard |
| Asset Class | Allocation (1) | Return | Return | Deviation |
| Cash | 1.00% | 3.30% | 3.30% | 1.20% |
| Fixed income | 18.00% | 4.10% | 4.10% | 3.50% |
| Global equity | 54.00% | 8.00% | 6.80% | 16.50% |
| Real estate | 11.00% | 6.70% | 6.10% | 11.70% |
| Private equity | 10.00% | 11.20% | 8.40% | 25.80% |
| Strategic investments | 6.00% | 5.90% | 5.70% | 6.70% |
| Assumed inflation - mean | | | 2.60% | 1.70% |

Note 1. As outlined in the FRS Pension Plan's investment policy available from Funds We Manage on the SBA's website at www.sbafla.com.

Discount Rate: The discount rate used to measure the total pension liability was 6.90 percent. The Plan's fiduciary net position was projected to be available to make all projected future benefit payments of current active and inactive employees. Therefore, the discount rate for calculating the total pension liability is equal to the long-term expected rate of return.

Sensitivity of the District's Proportionate Share of the Net Position Liability to Changes in the Discount Rate: The following presents the District's proportionate share of the net pension liability calculated using the discount rate of 6.90 percent, as well as what the District's proportionate share of the net pension liability would be if it were calculated using a discount rate that is 1 percentage-point lower (5.90 percent) or 1 percentage-point higher (7.90 percent) than the current rate:

| | 1% Decrease | | Cu | rrent Discount | 1% Increase | | |
|---------------------------------------|--------------|--|---------|----------------|--------------|--------------|--------|
| | <u>5.90%</u> | | | | <u>6.90%</u> | <u>7.90%</u> | |
| District's proportionate share of the | | | | | | | |
| net pension liability | \$ | | 206,959 | \$ | 119,722 | \$ | 46,864 |

Pension Plan Fiduciary Net Position: Detailed information about the Plan's fiduciary net position is available in the separately issued FRS Pension Plan and Other State-Administered Systems Comprehensive Annual Financial Report.

<u>Payables to the Pension Plan</u>: At September 30, 2019, the District reported no amounts owed for contributions to the Plan required for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2019.

HIS Pension Plan

Plan Description: The HIS Pension Plan (HIS Plan) is a cost-sharing multiple-employer defined benefit pension plan established under Section 112.363, *Florida Statutes*, and may be amended by the Florida Legislature at any time. The benefit is a monthly payment to assist retirees of State-administered retirement systems in paying their health insurance costs and is administered by the Florida Department of Management Services, Division of Retirement.

Benefits Provided: For the fiscal year ended June 30, 2019, eligible retirees and beneficiaries received a monthly HIS payment of \$5 for each year of creditable service completed at the time of retirement, with a minimum HIS payment of \$30 and a maximum HIS payment of \$150 per month, pursuant to Section 112.363, *Florida Statutes*. To be eligible to receive a HIS Plan benefit, a retiree under a State-administered retirement system must provide proof of health insurance coverage, which may include Medicare.

Contributions: The HIS Plan is funded by required contributions from FRS participating employers as set by the Florida Legislature. Employer contributions are a percentage of gross compensation for all active FRS members. For the fiscal year ended June 30, 2019, the contribution rate was 1.66 percent of payroll pursuant to section 112.363, Florida Statues. The District contributed 100 percent of its statutorily required contributions for the current and preceding 3 years. HIS Plan contributions are deposited in a separate trust fund from which payments are authorized. HIS Plan benefits are not guaranteed and are subject to annual

legislative appropriation. In the event the legislative appropriation or available funds fail to provide full subsidy benefits to all participants, benefits may be reduced or canceled.

The District's contributions to the HIS Plan totaled \$3,073 for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2019.

Pension Liabilities, Pension Expense, and Deferred Outflows of Resources and Deferred Inflows of Resources Related to Pensions. At September 30, 2019, the District reported a net pension liability of \$62,765 for its proportionate share of the HIS Plan's net pension liability. The net pension liability was measured as of June 30, 2019, and the total pension liability used to calculate the net pension liability was determined by an actuarial valuation as of June 30, 2019.

The District's proportionate share of the net pension liability was based on the District's 2018-19 fiscal year contributions relative to the total 2018-19 fiscal year contributions of all participating members.

At June 30, 2019, the District's proportionate share was .000560951 percent, which was a decrease of .000071891 percent from its proportionate share of .000632842 percent measured as of June 30, 2018.

For the fiscal year ended September 30, 2019, the District recognized pension expense of (\$4,216). In addition, the District reported deferred outflows of resources and deferred inflows of resources related to pensions from the following sources:

| | Deferred outflows | Ι | Deferred inflows |
|--|-------------------|----|------------------|
| <u>Description</u> | of resources | | of resources |
| Changes in assumptions | \$ 762 | \$ | 5 77 |
| Changes in proportion and differences between District's | 7,265 | | 5,130 |
| FRS contributions and proportionate share of contributions | | | - |
| Difference between expected and | 40 | | - |
| actual experience | | | - |
| Net difference between projected and actual | | | - |
| earnings on FRS pension plan investments | 8,142 | | 16,193 |
| City FRS contributions subsequent to the | | | - |
| measurement date | 652 | _ | <u>-</u> |
| Total | \$ 16,861 | \$ | <u>21,400</u> |

The deferred outflows of resources, totaling \$652 was related to pensions resulting from District contributions to the HIS Plan subsequent to the measurement date will be recognized as a reduction of the net pension liability in the fiscal year ended June 30, 2019. Other amounts reported as deferred outflows of resources and deferred inflows of resources related to pensions will be recognized in pension expense as follows:

| Fiscal year ending September 30, | <u>Amount</u> | |
|----------------------------------|---------------|---------|
| 2020 | \$ | (1,036) |
| 2021 | | (1,036) |
| 2022 | | (1,036) |
| 2023 | | (1,036) |
| 2024 | | (1,036) |
| Thereafter | | (1.243) |

<u>Actuarial Assumptions</u> The total pension liability in the June 30, 2019, actuarial valuation was determined using the following actuarial assumptions, applied to all periods included in the measurement:

Inflation 2.60 percent

Salary increases 3.25 percent, average, including inflation

Municipal bond rate 3.50 percent

Mortality rates were based on the Generational RP-2000 with Projected Scale BB.

The actuarial assumptions used in the June 30, 2019, actuarial valuation was developed as of a June 30, 2019 measurement date, based on an actuarial valuation date of June 30, 2019. HIS plan valuations occur on a biennial basis.

<u>Discount Rate</u> The discount rate used to measure the total pension liability was 3.50 percent. In general, the discount rate for calculating the total pension liability is equal to the single rate equivalent to discounting at the long-term expected rate of return for benefit payments prior to the projected depletion date. Because the HIS benefit is essentially funded on a pay-as-you-go basis, the depletion date is considered to be immediate, and the single equivalent discount rate is equal to the municipal bond rate selected by the HIS Plan sponsor. The Bond Buyer General Obligation 20-Bond Municipal Bond Index was adopted as the applicable municipal bond index.

Sensitivity of the District's Proportionate Share of the Net Pension Liability to Changes in the Discount Rate The following presents the District's proportionate share of the net pension liability calculated using the discount rate of 3.50 percent, as well as what the District's proportionate share of the net pension liability would be if it were calculated using a discount rate that is 1 percentage-point lower (2.50 percent) or 1 percentage-point higher (4.50 percent) than the current rate:

| | 1% Decrease | | Cui | rrent Discount | 1% Increase | | |
|---------------------------------------|-------------|--------------|--------|----------------|--------------|-------|--------|
| | | <u>2.50%</u> | | | <u>3.50%</u> | 4.50% | |
| District's proportionate share of the | | | | | | | |
| net pension liability | \$ | | 71,649 | \$ | 62,765 | \$ | 55,365 |

<u>Pension Plan Fiduciary Net Position</u> Detailed information about the HIS Plan's fiduciary net position is available in the separately issued FRS Pension Plan and Other State Administered Systems Comprehensive Annual Financial Report.

<u>Payables to the Pension Plan</u> At September 30, 2019, the District reported a payable of \$0 for the outstanding amount of contributions to the HIS Plan required for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2019.

FRS - Defined Contribution Pension Plan

The SBA administers the defined contribution plan officially titled the FRS Investment Plan (Investment Plan). The Investment Plan is reported in the SBA's annual financial statements and in the State of Florida Comprehensive Annual Financial Report.

As provided in Section 121.4501, *Florida Statutes*, eligible FRS members may elect to participate in the Investment Plan in lieu of the FRS defined benefit plan. District employees participating in DROP are not eligible to participate in the Investment Plan.

Employer and employee contributions, including amounts contributed to individual member's accounts, are defined by law, but the ultimate benefit depends in part on the performance of investment funds. Benefit terms, including contribution requirements, for the Investment Plan are established and may be amended by the Florida Legislature.

The Investment Plan is funded with the same employer and employee contribution rates that are based on salary and membership class (Regular Class, Elected County Officers, etc.), as the FRS defined benefit plan. Contributions are directed to individual member accounts, and the individual members allocate contributions and account balances among various approved investment choices.

Costs of administering plan, including the FRS Financial Guidance Program, are funded through an employer contribution of 0.04 percent of payroll and by forfeited benefits of plan members. Allocations to the investment member's accounts during the 2018-19 fiscal year were as follows:

| | Contributions | | | | |
|------------------------------------|-----------------|-----------------|--------------|--|--|
| Class | Employee | Employer | <u>Total</u> | | |
| FRS, Regular | 3.00% | 6.75% | 9.75% | | |
| FRS, Elected County/Local Officers | 3.00% | 47.10% | 50.10% | | |
| FRS, Senior Management Service | 3.00% | 23.69% | 26.69% | | |

For all membership classes, employees are immediately vested in their own contributions and are vested after 1 year of service for employer contributions and investment earnings. If an accumulated benefit obligation for service credit originally earned under the FRS Pension Plan is transferred to the Investment Plan, the member must have the years of service required for FRS Pension Plan vesting (including the service credit represented by the transferred funds) to be vested for these funds and the earnings on the funds.

Nonvested employer contributions are placed in a suspense account for up to 5 years. If the employee returns to FRS-covered employment within the 5-year period, the employee will regain control over their account. If the employee does not return within the 5-year period, the employee will forfeit the accumulated account balance. For the fiscal year ended June 30, 2019, the information for the amount of forfeitures was unavailable from the SBA; however, management believes that these amounts, if any, would be immaterial to the District.

After termination and applying to receive benefits, the member may rollover vested funds to another qualified plan, structure a periodic payment under the Investment Plan, receive a lump-sum distribution, leave the funds invested for future distribution, or any combination of these options. Disability coverage is provided; the member may either transfer the account balance to the FRS Pension Plan when approved for disability retirement to receive guaranteed lifetime monthly benefits under the FRS Pension Plan or remain in the Investment Plan and rely upon that account balance for retirement income.

The District's Investment Plan pension expense totaled \$3,056, for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2019.

NOTE 8. Current/Future Accounting Pronouncements

The following statements of the Governmental Accounting Standards Board were effective for the District's 2018-19 fiscal year:

No. 83, Certain Asset Retirement Obligations

As required, the District adopted the above pronouncement. The financial statements reflect the use of the above pronouncement as applicable.

The following statements will be effective for the District's 2019-20 fiscal year (and beyond):

No. 84, Fiduciary Activities

No. 87. Leases

No. 89, Accounting for Interest Cost Incurred before the End of a Construction Period

No. 90, Majority Equity Interests

No. 91, Conduit Debt Obligations

The District is evaluating the effects that these statements will have on its financial statements for the year ending September 30, 2020. However, see below.

Note 9. Subsequent Events

The District's Management has evaluated subsequent events through the date of the audit report – July 24, 2020, and reports the following:

GASB Statement No. 95, Postponement of the Effective Dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance – this statement provides temporary relief to governments in light of the COVID-19 pandemic. It postpones effective dates of certain provisions in Statements and Implementation Guides that became effective or are scheduled to become effective for periods beginning after June 15, 2018, and later. The Statement delays the effective dates by periods ranging from one year to eighteen months.

Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) – The infectious disease caused by severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 has resulted in the significant closure of businesses nationwide. The District cannot estimate the impact of the effects at present, if any.

REQUIRED SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION

Suwannee Water and Sewer District Schedule of the Proportionate Share of Net Pension Liability Last 10 Fiscal Years

Florida Retirement System

| | <u>2019</u> | <u>2018</u> | <u>2017</u> | <u>2016</u> | <u>2015</u> | <u>2014</u> |
|---|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| District's proportion of the net pension liability (asset) | 0.000348% | 0.000437% | 0.000497% | 0.000507% | 0.000517% | 0.000385% |
| District's proportionate share of the net pension liability (asset) | \$ 119,722 | \$ 131,558 | \$ 146,942 | \$ 127,971 | \$ 66,761 | \$ 23,478 |
| District's covered-employee payroll | \$ 186,589 | \$ 202,081 | \$ 218,814 | \$ 247,106 | \$ 223,290 | \$ 178,283 |
| District's proportionate share of the net pension liability (asset) as a percentage of its covered-employee payroll | 64.16% | 65.10% | 67.15% | 51.79% | 29.90% | 13.17% |
| Plan fiduciary net position as a percentage of the total pension liability | 82.61% | 84.26% | 83.89% | 84.88% | 92.00% | 96.09% |

Health Insurance Subsidy Program

| Tiethin Tiethin | IIIbui uiice bui | ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,, | - | | | |
|---|------------------|--|-------------|-------------|-------------|------------|
| | <u>2019</u> | 2018 | <u>2017</u> | <u>2016</u> | <u>2015</u> | 2014 |
| District's proportion of the net pension liability (asset) | 0.000561% | 0.000633% | 0.000748% | 0.000771% | 0.000727% | 0.000513% |
| District's proportionate share of the net pension liability (asset) | \$ 62,765 | \$ 66,981 | \$ 80,030 | \$ 89,894 | \$ 74,183 | \$ 47,995 |
| District's covered-employee payroll | \$ 186,589 | \$ 202,081 | \$ 218,814 | \$ 247,106 | \$ 223,290 | \$ 178,283 |
| District's proportionate share of the net pension liability (asset) as a percentage of its covered-employee payroll | 33.64% | 33.15% | 36.57% | 36.38% | 33.22% | 26.92% |
| Plan fiduciary net position as a percentage of the total pension liability | 2.63% | 2.15% | 1.64% | 0.97% | 0.50% | 0.99% |

Notes to Schedule:

Note 1: GASB 68 requires information for 10 years. However, until a full 10-year trend is compiled, the District presents information for only those years for which information is available.

Note 2: The information in this schedule was determined as of June 30, 2019, the measurement date of the collective net pension liability.

Suwannee Water and Sewer District Schedule of Contributions Last 10 Fiscal Years

Florida Retirement System

| | 2019 | 2018 | 2017 | 2016 | <u>2015</u> | <u>2014</u> |
|--|-------------|------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| Contractually required contribution Contributions in relation to the contractually required | \$ 12,191 | \$ 12,666 | \$ 17,962 | \$ 18,834 | \$ 17,902 | \$ 14,699 |
| contribution | 12,191 | 12,666 | 17,962 | 18,834 | 17,902 | 14,699 |
| Contribution deficiency (excess) | <u>\$ -</u> | \$ - | <u>\$ -</u> | <u>\$ -</u> | <u>\$</u> | <u>\$ -</u> |
| District's covered-employee payroll Contributions as a percentage of covered-employee | \$ 186,589 | \$ 202,081 | \$ 218,814 | \$ 247,106 | \$ 223,290 | \$ 178,283 |
| payroll | 6.53% | 6.27% | 8.21% | 7.62% | 8.02% | 8.24% |

Health Insurance Subsidy Program

| | <u>2019</u> | 2018 | 2017 | <u>2016</u> | <u>2015</u> | 2014 |
|--|--------------|------------|------------|--------------|-------------|------------|
| Contractually required contribution Contributions in relation to the contractually required | \$ 3,073 | \$ 3,354 | \$ 3,632 | \$ 4,102 | \$ 3,036 | \$ 2,171 |
| contribution | <u>3,073</u> | 3,354 | 3,632 | 4,102 | 3,036 | 2,171 |
| Contribution deficiency (excess) | _ | | | _ | | |
| District's covered-employee payroll Contributions as a percentage of covered-employee | \$ 186,589 | \$ 202,081 | \$ 218,814 | \$ 247,106 | \$ 223,290 | \$ 178,283 |
| payroll | 1.65% | 1.66% | 1.66% | 1.66% | 1.36% | 1.22% |

Notes to Schedule:

Note 1: GASB 68 requires information for 10 years. However, until a full 10-year trend is compiled, the District presents information for only those years for which information is available.

Note 2: Covered employee payroll includes defined benefit actives, investment plan members, and members in DROP as applicable.

COMPLIANCE SECTION

KENNETH M. DANIELS CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANT

107 2nd Ave S.E. Jasper, FL 32052

Phone 386-792-1906 Fax 386-792-1925 kmdcpa@windstream.net

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT ON INTERNAL CONTROL OVER FINANCIAL REPORTING AND ON COMPLIANCE AND OTHER MATTERS BASED ON AN AUDIT OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS PERFORMED IN ACCORDANCE WITH GOVERNMENT AUDITING STANDARDS

To the Board Members Suwannee Water and Sewer District Suwannee, Florida

I have audited, in accordance with the auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America and the standards applicable to financial audits contained in *Government Auditing Standard* issued by the Comptroller General of the United States, the financial statements of the business-type activities and each major fund of the Suwannee Water and Sewer District, as of and for the year ended September 30, 2019, and the related notes to the financial statements, which collectively comprise the Suwannee Water and Sewer District's basic financial statements, and have issued my report thereon dated July 24, 2020.

Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

In planning and performing my audit of the financial statements, I considered Suwannee Water and Sewer District's internal control over financial reporting (internal control) to determine the audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances for the purpose of expressing my opinions on the financial statements, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of Suwannee Water and Sewer District's internal control. Accordingly, I do not express an opinion on the effectiveness of Suwannee Water and Sewer District's internal control.

A *deficiency in internal control* exists when the design or operation of a control does not allow management or employees, in the normal course of performing their assigned functions, to prevent, or detect and correct, misstatements on a timely basis. A *material weakness* is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control, such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of the entity's financial statements will not be prevented or detected and corrected on a timely basis. A *significant deficiency* is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control that is less severe than a material weakness, yet important enough to merit attention by those charged with governance.

My consideration of internal control was for the limited purpose described in the first paragraph of this section and was not designed to identify all deficiencies in internal control that might be material weaknesses or, significant deficiencies, and therefore, material weaknesses or significant deficiencies may exist that have not been identified. Given these limitations, during my audit I did not identify any deficiencies in internal control that I consider to be material weaknesses. I did identify certain deficiencies in internal control, described in the accompanying schedule of audit findings as item 2019-001 that I consider to be a significant deficiency.

Compliance and Other Matters

As part of obtaining reasonable assurance about whether Suwannee Water and Sewer District's financial statements are free from material misstatement, I performed tests of its compliance with certain provisions of laws, regulations, contracts, and grant agreements, noncompliance with which could have a direct and material effect on the determination of financial statement amounts. However, providing an opinion on compliance with those provisions was not an objective of my audit, and accordingly, I do not express such an opinion. The results of my tests disclosed instances of noncompliance or other matters that are required to be reported under *Government Auditing Standards* and which are described in the accompanying schedule of audit findings as item 2019-002.

Suwannee Water and Sewer District's Response to Finding(s)

The District's response to the findings identified in my audit is described as Management's Response to Audit Findings. The District's response was not subjected to the auditing procedures applied in the audit of the financial statements and, accordingly, I express no opinion on it.

Purpose of this Report

The purpose of this report is solely to describe the scope of my testing of internal control and compliance and the results of that testing, and not to provide an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control or on compliance. This report is an integral part of an audit performed in accordance with *Government Auditing Standards* in considering the entity's internal control and compliance. Accordingly, this communication is not suitable for any other purpose.

Kenneth M. Daniels

Certified Public Accountant

LLDIL

July 24, 2020

SUWANNEE WATER AND SEWER DISTRICT

SCHEDULE OF AUDIT FINDINGS

September 30, 2019

Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

2019-001 Reconciliation of Cash

Criteria: Transactions per the District's books should be reconciled to the related bank statements in a timely manner (immediately after receiving the monthly bank statements). Due to the susceptibility of cash to loss, the performance of the reconciliation is particularly important.

Condition: Cash was reconciled post year end after all payroll related transactions were recorded.

Cause: The failure to record payroll transactions on a biweekly basis so that the reconciliation of cash could be performed timely. The failure to timely perform the reconciliations existed for the entire twelve-month period ending September 30, 2019.

Effect: Unreconciled cash increases 1) the risk that accounting errors can occur without being promptly detected and 2) the risk of loss.

Context: The late reconciliations were noted via interviews and review of trial balances and bank statements for the twelve-month period ending September 30, 2019.

Recommendation: All transactions should be recorded in a timely manner preferably as they occur. Cash should be reconciled immediately after the monthly bank statements are received. The General Manager should review and approve the reconciliation and notate its agreement to the cash reported on the District's books. The reconciled balance should be presented to the Board of Directors at its monthly board meeting noting that cash has been reconciled and the books are complete.

Compliance and Other Matters

2019-002 Annual Audit

Criteria: Florida Statutes 218.32(1)(d) requires that "each local government entity that is required to provide for an audit under s. 218.39(1) must submit a copy of the audit report and annual financial report to the department (of Financial Services) within 45 days after the completion of the audit report but no later than nine months after the end of the fiscal year."

Condition: The District's annual audit and annual financial report were not completed in accordance with the above referenced statutes for the year ending September 30, 2019.

Cause: The failure to follow the Statutes indicated above is significant; however, it represents an isolated incident.

Effect: Noncompliance with Florida Statutes.

Context: The District failed to follow procedures to ensure that a timely audit and completion of the annual financial report was performed.

Recommendation: I recommend that the District implement procedures to ensure that the audit and annual financial report are completed and submitted timely in accordance with *Florida Statutes*.

KENNETH M. DANIELS CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANT

107 2nd Ave S.E. Jasper, FL 32052

Phone 386-792-1906 Fax 386-792-1925 kmdcpa@windstream.net

INDEPENDENT ACCOUNTANT'S REPORT

To the Board Members Suwannee Water and Sewer District Suwannee, Florida

I have examined Suwannee Water and Sewer District's compliance with *Florida Statues* 218.415 during the period October 1, 2018, to September 30, 2019. Management of the Suwannee Water and Sewer District is responsible for the District's compliance with the specified requirements. My responsibility is to express an opinion on the Suwannee Water and Sewer District's compliance based on my examination.

My examination was conducted in accordance with attestation standards established by the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants. Those standards require that I plan and perform the examination to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the Suwannee Water and Sewer District complied in all material respects with the specified requirements referenced above. An examination involves performing procedures to obtain evidence about whether Suwannee Water and Sewer District complied with the specified requirements. The nature, timing, and extent of the procedures selected depend on my judgement, including the assessment of the risks of material noncompliance, whether due to fraud or error. I believe that the evidence I obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a reasonable basis for my opinion.

My examination does not provide a legal determination on Suwannee Water and Sewer District's compliance with the specified requirements.

In my opinion, the Suwannee Water and Sewer District, complied in all material respects, with the specified requirements indicated above during the period October 1, 2018, to September 30, 2019.

Kenneth M. Daniels

Certified Public Accountant

& hDiL

July 24, 2020

KENNETH M. DANIELS CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANT

107 2nd Ave S.E. Jasper, FL 32052 Phone 386-792-1906 Fax 386-792-1925 kmdcpa@windstream.net

MANAGEMENT LETTER

To the Board Members Suwannee Water and Sewer District Suwannee, Florida

Report on the Financial Statements

I have audited the financial statements of the Suwannee Water and Sewer District, as of and for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2019, and have issued my report thereon dated July 24, 2020.

Auditor's Responsibility

I conducted my audit in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America and the standards applicable to financial audits contained in *Government Auditing Standards*, issued by the Comptroller General of the United States.

Other Reporting Requirements

I have issued my Independent Auditor's Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting and Compliance and Other Matters Based on an Audit of the Financial Statements Performed in Accordance with Government Auditing Standards and Independent Accountant's Report on an examination conducted in accordance with *AICPA Professional Standards*, AT-C Section 315, regarding compliance requirements in accordance with Chapter 10.550 *Rules of the Auditor General*. Disclosures in those reports, which are dated July 24, 2020, should be considered in conjunction with this management letter.

Prior Audit Findings

Section 10.554(1)(i)1., *Rules of the Auditor General*, requires that I determine whether or not corrective actions have been taken to address findings and recommendations made in the preceding annual financial audit report. Corrective actions have been taken to address findings and recommendations made in the preceding annual financial audit report except as indicated below.

2016-001 Controls and Board Oversight (Fourth Year)

Criteria: Documentation of Board/Management involvement/review should be indicated on various documents to verify that review and approval has occurred.

Condition: Per review of the District's procedures the following was noted: no review and approval of bank reconciliation to trial balance amounts (See finding 2019-001).

Cause: Ineffective protocol.

Effect: Failure to segregate duties and ensure agreement of bank cash to the reconciled amounts per the financial records.

Context: The failure to document the review and approval process was again noted during the walk-through of the District's cash reconciliation procedures.

Recommendation: I again recommend that the bank reconciliation should be agreed to the trial balance amounts and noted agreement indicated via a board member's signature.

2016-003 Review of Utility Receivables (Fourth Year)

Criteria: Utility accounts receivable should be periodically reviewed for possible write-off, filing of liens, and/or remittance to a collection agency for further attempts to collect.

Condition: From the forty-three accounts tested for subsequent collections, seventeen were categorized as permanently disconnected, locked, or closed.

Cause: Lack of write-off of those accounts deemed uncollectible.

Effect: Accounts receivable overstated and offset by an allowance for doubtful accounts.

Context: Approximately forty-three percent of the receivable's dollar value at September 30, 2019, was tested for subsequent collections. Of the dollar amount tested, approximately \$57,702 was from inactive accounts.

Recommendation: At least annually, the District Manager should present to the Board delinquent accounts receivable for further collection efforts or write-off consideration.

2016-005 Utility Customer Deposits (Third Year)

Criteria: The detailed listing of customer deposits held by the District should reconcile to the cash transactions and resulting balance on a monthly basis. In addition, the number of deposits held should agree to the number of accounts billed monthly.

Condition: From my audit of utility deposits, I again noted that the customer deposit list did not agree to the deposit account cash balance. The cash account was treated as dormant except to deposit funds to adequately cover the related liability. All other deposit transactions were accounted for in the District's operating account. From the comparison of utility accounts billed (905) for September 2019 to the number of utility deposits held (929) at September 30, 2019, I noted a difference of twenty-four accounts.

Context: Examined the detailed utility customer deposit list and compared to the related bank statement and September 2019 utility billing.

Effect: Failure to agree the transactions to the detailed customer list and list of active customers could lead to an under/over statement of the associated liability.

Recommendation: To ensure that the utility deposit liability is correctly stated and supported by accurate documentation, I recommend that the District reconcile its list of utility deposits to the cash transactions in the deposit account and resulting balance as well as the active customers on a monthly basis.

Current year findings

2019-003 Payroll Classification

Criteria: To ensure the accuracy of payroll amounts, quarterly reconciliations of salaries and payroll taxes per Forms 941 and the trial balance amounts should be performed.

Condition: There was no agreement of the detailed payroll records to the payroll records including the quarterly Forms 941.

Cause: Transactions were not recorded as they occurred but post year end without any reconciliation to the associated support.

Effect: Payroll accounts required audit adjustments to agree to payroll records.

Recommendation: Quarterly, the District's bookkeeper should agree the biweekly payroll journal amounts to the transfers on the bank statements and related quarterly payroll tax returns. The reconciliation should be presented to the District Manager for approval.

Official Title and Legal Authority

Section 10.554(1)(i)4., *Rules of the Auditor General*, requires that the name or official title and legal authority for the primary government and each component unit of the reporting entity be disclosed in this management letter, unless disclosed in the notes to the financial statements. See Note 1. The District's financial statements included no component units.

Financial Condition and Management

Section 10.554(1)(i)5a. and 10.556(7), *Rules of the Auditor General*, requires me to apply appropriate procedures and communicate the results of my determination as to whether or not the Suwannee Water and Sewer District, has met one or more of the conditions described in Section 218.503(1), *Florida Statutes*, and to identify the specific condition(s) met. In connection with my audit, I

determined that the Suwannee Water and Sewer District, did not meet any of the conditions described in Section 218.503(1), *Florida Statutes*.

Pursuant to Sections 10.554(1)(i)5b. and 10.556(8), *Rules of the Auditor General*, I applied financial condition assessment procedures. It is management's responsibility to monitor the Suwannee Water and Sewer District's financial condition, and my financial condition assessment was based in part on representations made by management and the review of financial information provided by same. The financial condition assessment was performed as of September 30, 2019.

Section 10.554(1)(i)2., *Rules of the Auditor General*, requires that I communicate any recommendations to improve financial management. In connection with my audit, I did not have any such recommendations other than those indicated above.

Special District Component Units

Section 10.554(1)(i)5d, *Rules of the Auditor General*, requires, if appropriate, that I communicate the failure of a special district that is a component unit of a county, municipality, or special district, to provide the financial information necessary for proper reporting of the component unit, within the audited financial statements of the county, municipality, or special district in accordance with Section 218.39(3)(b), *Florida Statutes*. In connection with my audit, I did not note any special district component units that failed to provide the necessary information for proper reporting in accordance with Section 218.39(3)(b) *Florida Statutes*. (I determined that there were no applicable special district component units and, therefore, nothing to report.)

Additional Matters

Section 10.554(1)(i)3., *Rules of the Auditor General*, requires me to communicate noncompliance with provisions of contracts or grant agreements, or abuse, that have occurred, or are likely to have occurred, that have an effect on the financial statements that is less than material but which warrants the attention of those charged with governance. In connection with my audit, I did not have any such findings.

USDA Rural Development Department of Agriculture Requirements

- 1. The Suwannee Water and Sewer District adopted a budget in accordance with *Florida Statues* 189 418
- 2. The District had established a sinking fund in accordance with Article III, Section 3.04(C) Covenants, Special Funds and Application Thereof of the Bond Covenants.
- 3. The District's funds are collateralized in accordance with *Florida Statutes* 218.415.
- 4. Rates established by Rules and Regulations of the Suwannee Water and Sewer District are adequate to fund reserves and operating costs.
- 5. Insurance is carried on the District's real and personal property as well as dishonesty bonding on all employees who possess pledged funds.
- 6. The annual audit was performed using generally accepted accounting principles.
- 7. No instances of noncompliance with the Internal Revenue Code were noted.
- 8. No free utility services or preferential rates were provided by the District.
- 9. No significant instances of noncompliance were noted with the loan agreements.

Purpose of this Letter

Our management letter is intended solely for the information and use of the Legislative Auditing Committee, members of the Florida Senate and the Florida House of Representatives, the Florida Auditor General, Federal and other granting agencies, the District's Board Members, and applicable management, and is not intended to be and should not be used by anyone other than these specified parties.

Kenneth M. Daniels

Certified Public Accountant

Ket LDil

July 24, 2020

DISTRICT'S RESPONSE TO AUDIT FINDINGS

Suwannee Water & Sewer District

P.O. Box 143 (825 SE 327th Street) Suwannee, FL. 32692 Phone: (352) 542-7570 Fax: (352) 542-7691 Gmsuwanneewater@Yahoo.com

July 24, 2020

RE: Schedule of Audit Findings and Management Letter Audit Findings

Mr. Daniels:

Please find below the District's responses to the referenced audit findings:

2019-001 Reconciliation of Cash

No less than weekly, transactions will be recorded into QuickBooks. Cash will be reconciled on a monthly basis and reviewed by the District's Manager and Board. Outside assistance (bookkeeper) will be secured to assist on an as needed basis.

2019-002 Annual Audit

Extenuating circumstances prevented the audit from being completed timely for the 2018-19 fiscal year. The District is putting in place protocols to ensure that future audits are completed and submitted on a timely basis.

2019-003 Payroll Classification

A quarterly review by an outside bookkeeper will ensure that payroll is correctly recorded and classified. The review will be submitted to the District Manager for review and approval.

2016-001 Controls and Board Oversight

Monthly, the Manager and a board member will review the bank reconciliation and trial balance amounts noting agreement via signature.

2016-003 Review of Utility Receivables

At least annually, the utility receivables will be reviewed and those amounts deemed uncollectible will be submitted to the District's Board for write-off approval or further collection efforts.

2016-005 Utility Customer Deposits

Monthly, the utility customer deposit list will be agreed to the deposit cash account and associated transactions. In addition, the number of utility deposits held will be agreed to the monthly customers billed. Documentation of the agreement will be submitted to the Manager for review and approval.

Please contact me if additional information is needed.

Sincerely,

Keith Segar District Manager